Minutes of the
Meeting of the Faculty

Dedman College

McCord Auditorium

April 23, 2008

The meeting convened at 3:30 p.m.

The minutes of the November 14, 2007, Meeting of the Dedman College Faculty were approved as posted on the Dedman College website.

Announcements

Dean ad interim Caroline Brettell, referring to Provost Ludden’s memo, reminded the faculty to adhere to University policy about final examination schedules.  She stressed that no major exams of any kind can be given in the last week of classes.  Reading days and the last week of classes should be for study, review, and reflection.
Dean Brettell recognized Alan Brown and his four years of service as Faculty Secretary.

Recognition of Retiring Faculty

Professor Willard Spiegelman rose to recognize Steven Daniels, Professor of English.  Professor Daniels’s appointment date at SMU was August 1969, and he will retire May 2008, after 39 years of service.

Steven Daniels joined SMU’s Department of English in 1969 while completing his PhD from Harvard University, and he brought with him from Brooklyn and Boston a fine sense of irony that forty years in academe made keener.  He taught everything in the department from first-year writing to graduate seminars, but his real love was for Victorian literature.  One ambitious senior seminar—on Don Quixote, Dickens’ Pickwick Papers, and Joyce’s Ulysses, three great wandering narratives--gives you a sense of the scope of his interests.  Meanwhile, he served in every major position in the Department Director of Graduate and Undergraduate Studies, Vice Chair, chair of many search committees, and at a crucial point, Chair of the department.  His work for the College and University included a Provost search committee, Phi Beta Kappa committees, Women’s Studies Council, and numerous committees of the Faculty Senate.  

Steve’s two major intellectual interests are in Victorian literature and culture, and in psychoanalysis, profoundly complementary fields in Steve’s work, two ways of looking at human passion.  Those who have heard him teach have noted the humor and careful intelligence he would bring to the language of poetry and novels, following out the twisting stories of love, loss, and family one moment, and revealing the astonishing absurdity of the lies, evasions, and delusions contained in those stories the next.  The training in psychoanalytic thought attunes him to what is not spoken, or what is spoken slant, a great thing in literary analysis.  In a paper he published on The Velveteen Rabbit, a late Victorian children’s story of great sentimentality and cruelty, Steve combines a close reading of the story with equally, and at times hilariously, close readings of Kleinian psychoanalytic theory and his own psychoanalysis.  If you have ever wondered about the connections between your mother and a sputtering refrigerator, this is the paper for you.  By contrast, if you have read Toni Morrison’s Beloved, you will find his article on Paul D’s story moving and illuminating.  

Steve’s academic passion, his almost Talmudic sense of probity and justice, his encyclopedic memory for rules, regulations, and precedents did much to define what the department of English has become.  His  gaze can be bracing for those of us who have enjoyed his careful observation of our speech and behavior over the years.  His comments on academic business are precise, you might say knife-edged, compelling us to be a bit more honest than we are always comfortable being.  More than one Chair of English has noted that Steve has kept the department, and the Chair, in line.  In intellectual discussions with him most of us have found ourselves more careful, and less prone to bluster or cant, than we are ordinarily.   No wonder he has been admired most by the very best of our students, the ones who are willing to be pushed instead of coddled, and who can appreciate analytical subtlety.

Over the last decade, Steve has become an expert and joyful ballroom dancer, and he would have been happy to devote much of his retirement to being a student of this art.  However this past year, Steve has been battling with lymphoma and is currently in his sixth week with newly grafted bone marrow, having been lucky enough to find a donor who matched him.   We miss him in Dallas Hall, but we are happy to say that he is home from the hospital, and getting stronger.  If he could ask one thing of you, it would be that anyone healthy enough, and young enough, join the Bone Marrow Registry.  

We hope he is dancing again soon.

Faculty Council
Presentation of the Slates

Professor Peter Moore, Faculty Council Secretary, presented the slates for vacancies in the College committees and councils.  The slates were approved as presented.

Professor Peter Moore, on behalf of the faculty, presented the following resolution honoring Dean Caroline Brettell and asked that the resolution become part of the College Faculty minutes for posterity:

The faculty of Dedman College wish to express their gratitude to Dean ad interim Caroline Brettell for two years of exemplary service. Her dedication as an outspoken advocate, fund-raiser and entrepreneur, has contributed to the well-being of the College.  During her tenure, she has fostered and supported many new initiatives moving the College forward.  Among her many accomplishments are increased faculty diversity, many stellar hires, a reorganization of the Dedman College advising office and improved facilities for the College.  She has been instrumental in establishing a new Human Rights minor and Environmental Studies major.  Caroline has been at the forefront in obtaining the Louis and Catherine Perrine and the Roy M. Huffington gifts, enhancing our English and Earth Science departments.  Remarkably, she has also published three  edited volumes, four book chapters and four journal articles while continuing to teach and supervise graduate students.  Her two years have been marked by honesty, flexibility, patience and genuine concern for the well-being of faculty, staff and students.  Thank you, Caroline.
Dean Brettell was honored by her colleagues with a standing ovation.
Dean’s Report
Dean Brettell began by thanking the many people who have served on various committees in the College, stressing that the important business of  the College could not proceed without them.
She also thanked Jim Gerhardt who has come out of retirement and has served, and will continue to serve through part of the summer, as Acting Associate Dean for General Education.
The Dean announced that on May 14th, 3pm, in the Rotunda of Dallas Hall there will be a gathering to recognize three long-time Dedman College staff members who will be retiring. There will be remarks at 3:30.

The Dean announced that Professors Larry Ruben (Biology), Ian Harris (Statistics), and Olga Colbert (Foreign Languages-Spanish) have been named as Altshuler Distinguished Teaching Professors.  Of the four awards given, three of them were Dedman College faculty.
The Dean also announced the appointment of Barbara Whitehead as the new Director of Community Outreach with primary responsibility for the Godbey Lecture Series and the Collegium da Vinci. The Search Committee, that consisted of one faculty member, 2 GLS Advisory Board Members, a member of the Dedman College staff, the Dedman College Development officer and the Dean, worked hard to screen over 60 applications. Ms. Whitehead is well known to many in the College since she worked as Assistant Director in the CTE for 18 months before assuming the position as Associate Director of Public Affairs in the Perkins School of Theology. Barbara also served for 7 years as an adjunct lecturer in the First Year Writing Program. She will begin on May 15th to work closely for 2 weeks with Dorothy Friedlander. The Dean said that she expected Ms. Whitehead to be making appointments with many members of the Dedman College faculty so that she can deepen her already broad understanding of the College and use that to her advantage as she sets up programs. She asked everyone to make her feel welcome and to assist her as she assumes her new role.

The Dean noted that the Provost has asked Dedman College to hold the implementation of the faculty approved changes to the Probation/Suspension/Dismissal Policy so that it can be more broadly discussed across the campus—particularly as it might impact first-year students.

The Dean reviewed some of the highlights of AY 2007-08.
Faculty Searches: Some appointments are still pending, but overall the College has had another good year with 3 senior appointments, 2 Hispanic appointments, and 14 new appointments, overall.  
New Programs/Academic Initiatives

Thanks to the efforts of Bonnie Jacobs and a group of committed faculty, a new interdisciplinary Environmental Studies major has been approved by the Board of Trustees.
The Undergraduate Council has also approved allowing paid internships for credit—the same parameters of academic supervision apply. It is incumbent on faculty to review this in three years to see how it is working.
Funding is in place for the Faculty Mentoring Program, started by David Doyle, to continue next year.  The Dean expressed gratitude to the faculty in the College who support this important program.
Darwin Year: Pia Vogel and others are making a collaborative effort across the College and the University to recognize the 100th anniversary of Darwin’s Origin of Species.  
Two of our programs, First Year Writing and Foreign Languages, were under program review by the Provost’s office.  The Dean said she had read both reports, and is pleased that the committees have recognized that the College has serious space issues.  It is her hope that good things come from these reviews to help alleviate that problem.  She called upon the faculty to lobby the new Dean and the Provost for renovated space in the basement of Clements Hall.
Development

The Dean described the Faculty Spotlight Series launched this spring.  Thus far, the series has  highlighted Chemistry and Psychology and their special needs and accomplishments.  In the area of development, the College relies on the willingness of faculty, who are the best spokesmen for what they do, to get the word out to the community.  Prior to the monthly Council of Deans’ meetings, Dedman College submits a list of achievements that the Provost hands to the other schools.  The Dean asked all faculty to keep department chairs apprised of publications, awards, offices, and recognitions of any sort.  Dedman College has a wonderful development team in place, and the Dean stressed that they can only work on the College’s behalf if their team is equipped to do so.
Roy M. Huffington gave a $10 million gift to endow the Department of Earth Sciences and related science programs and establishing the Roy M. Huffington Department of Earth Sciences.

Ambassador Huffington also gave a $10 million gift in 2006 to establish the Huffington Bicentennial Scholarship Endowment Fund and the Huffington Bicentennial Faculty Endowment Fund.

The Department of Foreign Languages has received a bequest from Henry Johns of $71,000.
The ICE (Inner City Experience) Program received $45,000 through a challenge grant and matching funding to support a program for undergraduate research scholars.  ICE students are involved in 2 major projects supported by BigiDeas, and this gift will enhance the ICE program even more.   Bruce Levy is already advertising for applications from students for these undergraduate fellowships. Students will receive $3500 to develop, pursue, and support their research as individual or collaborative projects. Students pursuing distinction in their majors are encouraged to apply.
The Dean reported some success in the effort to raise the profile of the College.  Gifts to the Dean’s Discretionary Fund have risen this year.  Special efforts have been make to engage the Dedman College Executive Board.  There have been other pledges that cannot be made public, yet, but they are in line with the Capital Campaign goals.

Perrine Prize

Professor Brian Stump presented the Phi Beta Kappa Perrine Prize for Excellence in Teaching and Scholarship to Caroline Brettell, Dean ad interim, Dedman College.

Presentation:

Citation for the Perrine Prize to Caroline Brettell
The Lawrence Perrine Prize is awarded annually to a member of the undergraduate faculty in Liberal Studies at SMU who embodies the ideals of Phi Beta Kappa—humane learning and teaching—in the tradition of excellence fostered by the late Professor of English, Lawrence Perrine.
This year’s awardee well illustrates the Perrine Prize’s emphasis on the cultivation of the mind.  The awardee has a deep and broad ranging intellect with interests in anthropology, art, history, sociology, women’s studies, and immigration.  The nominating committee noted the awardee’s openness to dialogue and discussion with both faculty colleagues and students.  One of the members appreciated especially the awardee’s frequent interest in discussing with others the current books they have been reading.

The Perrine Prize is not an award for recent publications but for the awardee’s commitment to the life of the intellect.  However, the many and well received publications of our awardee testify to her commitment to the ideals of humane learning and teaching.  Further testimony comes from the fact that she has been elected to serve as president of two national academic societies.  She is an unselfish scholar who has also contributed to the development of the intellect at this institution by her many involvements in the life of SMU including the presidency of the faculty senate and her recent service for two years as Dean ad Interim of Dedman College.  We gratefully and joyfully confer the 2008 Perrine Prize on Caroline Bieler Brettell.
Dean Brettell was warmly given a standing ovation by the faculty.
The meeting adjourned at 4:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

Alan Brown

Faculty Secretary

